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          1  SELECT COMMITTEE ON WATERFRONTS

          2                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: The meeting will

          3  come to order. Good afternoon. We are here today to

          4  vote on Intro. 65-A, the amended version of the

          5  Waterfront Inventory Bill. We had a hearing on this

          6  previously, and I know you are all familiar with the

          7  bill.

          8                 Since that hearing, the bill has

          9  undergone some changes after discussions and input

         10  from the City Planning Commission and the

         11  Administration, the Department of City Planning, I

         12  should say, and the Administration. The

         13  Administration had a number of excellent

         14  suggestions, and the bill, as you know have it

         15  before you, takes those into account. And I believe

         16  that it's a much improved product. I think it's a

         17  very good bill and I hope that you, my colleagues,

         18  will support it.

         19                 Like the introduced version of the

         20  bill, the amended version of Intro. 65-A directs the

         21  Administration to compile an inventory of City-owned

         22  waterfront parcels. This inventory would detail some

         23  important information about the properties,

         24  including address, tax block and lot, zoning

         25  designation and rough square footage, and also use
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          2  as well.

          3                 This inventory will be included as an

          4  appendix to the City Gazeteer, a document that lists

          5  all City-owned parcels and forms part of the

          6  Citywide statement of need.

          7                 And the purpose of this, as I know

          8  you know this was discussed at the last hearing,

          9  just to reiterate, the idea here is to begin and

         10  spark a Citywide Waterfront Planning process that

         11  will really not allow and prompt sort of waterfront

         12  revitalization that the Mayor has spoken so

         13  passionately about, and that I know that all of us

         14  here are very, very much interested in.

         15                 Throughout our discussions the

         16  Administration expressed concern that the Department

         17  of City Planning already has a substantial workload

         18  and, of course, limited resources in this era, even

         19  more limited than in previous years, and, so, in

         20  response to the concern, the amended bill provides

         21  that the City Gazeteer, which is the document that

         22  will contain this waterfront inventory, will now be

         23  published biannually instead of annually. I think

         24  that's a very -- it's a good compromise, I think

         25  it's a worthwhile change in itself, the Gazeteer --
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          2  the City-owned property does not change so

          3  enormously from year-to-year that an annual

          4  statement is needed. It seems to me a biannual

          5  statement does the job just as well, and it saves

          6  the Department some work and, of course, any time

          7  saved by the Department is time that they can spend

          8  on other very important priorities, so I think this

          9  is worth doing.

         10                 Let me interrupt my statement. I know

         11  that Council Member Addabbo is chairing his own

         12  hearing momentarily, so I know that the

         13  Administration wants to be heard on this bill, and

         14  we will, of course, hear your testimony, but before

         15  that, and I'll just ask Counsel, is it in order at

         16  this time for Council Member Addabbo to record his

         17  vote so that he may be excused?

         18                 COUNSEL TO COMMITTEE: Yes.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Council Member,

         20  do you wish to vote on Intro. 65-A?

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER ADDABBO: Yes. And

         22  thank you very much, Mr. Chair.

         23                 Good afternoon, everyone. I am very

         24  happy to be in favor of this intro. The fact is,

         25  before this Committee can go forward and make a
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          2  positive effect on this City, and before our City

          3  agencies could work along with us to improve our

          4  waterfront, it's important to know what is out

          5  there, and the fact is that this Intro would be very

          6  helpful in identifying those areas that can be

          7  improved, since much of our waterfront property is

          8  underutilized.

          9                 So, without further ado, I vote aye

         10  on all.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Thank you,

         12  Council member.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Mr. Chairman,

         14  I'm going to stay for a few minutes, but I'm both on

         15  Mental Health and Parks, and they're both meeting

         16  right now.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Okay. Then let me

         18  just very quickly get to this.

         19                 The Administration also expressed a

         20  concern that documents of this sort, that required

         21  reports, and documents often outlive their use, that

         22  at the time they're required they're very useful,

         23  but then ten or 15 years go by and the reason that

         24  drove the need for the report in the first place is

         25  no longer there. And I think that's true. I think
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          2  all of us have seen that sort of thing happen, and,

          3  so, in response to that concern, the bill as amended

          4  now has a sunset provision that will cause the bill

          5  to expire and reporting requirement to expire at the

          6  end of 2007, and if we still face so underutilized a

          7  waterfront at that time, of course, the Council

          8  could simply renew the bill at that time, and all of

          9  us would feel I think very disappointed if that were

         10  the case. I'm sorry, expire at the end of 2008, not

         11  2007.

         12                 So, I think this bill is a very good

         13  compromise. I want to thank the members of the

         14  Administration that really work so diligently on

         15  producing it.

         16                 David Karnofsky, who is I guess about

         17  to testify, Carol Clark and Barbara Weisberg, all of

         18  whom are from City Planning, and Jason Bobbie, from

         19  the Mayor's Intergovernmental Office, spent quite a

         20  bit of time and effort trying to make this a good

         21  product, and I really appreciate their help and I

         22  just wanted to single them out by name.

         23                 David Karnofsky is, I believe, here

         24  to be heard on the bill. Before that would any of my

         25  colleagues want to be heard?
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Can I just ask

          3  a question?

          4                 What is the Gazeteer? Is it a

          5  publication?

          6                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: It is --

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: On-line or not

          8  on-line?

          9                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: It is not

         10  available on-line, no.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: If NYPIRG

         12  figures it out, can we?

         13                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: We had some

         14  discussion with the Administration about putting

         15  this inventory on-line. We do not choose, I do not

         16  choose to propose requiring that at this time,

         17  although it's certainly my hope they will do that,

         18  and I guess I would say why don't you and I try and

         19  sit down and work with City Planning on making sure

         20  their documents, including this one, are available

         21  on-line.

         22                 I will say I think their initial

         23  thought was that that would not be doable at the

         24  snap of a finger, that some work was required to do

         25  it. It may well be worth it, but it's not doable at
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          2  the snap of a finger.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: The other

          4  question I had was, I know that you put a lot of

          5  time in on this, did not Al Leidner have quite a bit

          6  of this information already?

          7                 Al Leidner is the number one GIS

          8  person in the country and works at DoITT.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Some of this

         10  information is available now. Although, now, and in

         11  truth, if one were to take the time to search

         12  through various documents that were already produced

         13  by the City, one could compile one's own list of

         14  City-owned waterfront property, indeed this bill

         15  started when I asked my staff to do just that, when

         16  they realized the magnitude of the task, though, we

         17  realized that what really you need is the

         18  Administration's resources to be able to do it.

         19                 And what the goal here is, to provide

         20  information to waterfront planners, both civic,

         21  activist and neighborhood groups and community

         22  boards so that they can take a look at their own

         23  waterfront and say, well, here is one tool at our

         24  disposal, that's City-owned property, let's figure

         25  out what's the best thing to do with it. Is that
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          2  information available? Yes, with phone calls, and

          3  going through different documents, but it's not

          4  available in one place.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Thank you very

          6  much.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Mr. Karnofsky.

          8                 MR. KARNOFSKY: I'm David Karnofsky,

          9  Counsel to the Department of City Planning and the

         10  Commission. I don't have testimony, but I just

         11  wanted to say a couple of things.

         12                 When Bill Woods and I came here in

         13  May to testify on Intro. 65, we said essentially two

         14  things: First, that we shared your goal of providing

         15  more and better information with respect to

         16  waterfront sites for planning purposes, and that we

         17  were prepared to do that.

         18                 Secondly, that we didn't think

         19  legislation, per se, was necessary to do that, and

         20  that we were willing to work to do that without

         21  legislation, we remain committed to do that

         22  regardless of what the Council decides to do.

         23                 Having said that, we're very pleased

         24  that we were able to work together to come up with a

         25  form of bill that we think is workable, and that
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          2  will fulfill our shared goals, and we look forward

          3  to producing the first reports.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Council Member

          5  Brewer.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: David, I have

          7  a question.

          8                 How does DoITT work on this with City

          9  Planning? How does that work?

         10                 MR. KARNOFSKY: Well, there are

         11  elements that work -- in DoITT's databases there are

         12  elements that are in the IPIS database maintained by

         13  DCAS that are elements that are at City Planning,

         14  and what we will be doing is coordinating in order

         15  to produce a single document which is referred in

         16  this bill as an appendix to the Gazeteer that will

         17  contain all of the required information in one

         18  place.

         19                 And as to your question about that

         20  website and the Internet, we're looking at it. We

         21  have a lot of other documents and information we're

         22  looking at putting on the Internet and we're

         23  figuring out what our priorities are and how we do

         24  it best.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Okay, I mean
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          2  we could all help do that, it's not all that

          3  difficult.

          4                 Thank you.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Any other

          6  comments or questions?

          7                 All right, well, before we proceed to

          8  a vote, one other thing I want to note to my

          9  colleagues about the bill, the Administration, the

         10  Department expressed some concern about whether the

         11  first report would be able -- they would be able to

         12  produce a first report in as comprehensive a fashion

         13  as the bill calls for.

         14                 And, so, it does permit, I want

         15  everybody to know this up front, it does permit the

         16  Department to produce a first report, this year's

         17  report, that omits some of the information that's

         18  called for, for future years, in the full report.

         19                 However, the first year's report is

         20  required to be a complete inventory, in other words,

         21  it will include at least a listing of every

         22  City-owned waterfront property, even if some of the

         23  detail is lacking, and the Department has committed

         24  to use its best efforts, and I really am grateful

         25  then for making that commitment to make the first
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          2  year's report complete, if they can, but they do not

          3  want to be bound to do it, knowing that it is a task

          4  that involves some time and resources, and, so,

          5  there was some chance that they might not be able to

          6  do it.

          7                 I'm informed that one of our

          8  colleagues is on the way, and, so, what I'm going to

          9  do, Council Member Brewer, I understand you need to

         10  vote, with the indulgence of my other colleagues I'm

         11  going to ask then after Council Member Brewer votes

         12  that we recess just for a couple of minutes to allow

         13  another one of our colleagues to get here so that he

         14  can be recorded.

         15                 Council Member Brewer.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Thank you very

         17  much.

         18                 I congratulate you. Anything to do

         19  with technology is of interest to me, and keeping

         20  information flowing, so I certainly vote aye and

         21  look forward to working with you on the on-line

         22  version. And with the great wonderful people from

         23  City Planning, and my favorite person in City

         24  government, with all due respect Al Leidner, thank

         25  you.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Without

          3  objection, this meeting will stand in recess just

          4  for a couple of minutes.

          5                 Oh, I'm sorry, Council Member Gioia

          6  did have some comments that he would like to make.

          7                 Council Member.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA: Thank you, Mr.

          9  Chairman, for having this hearing, first of all, and

         10  for doing such a -- showing such strong leadership

         11  on waterfront issues in general.

         12                 I came from this morning, about an

         13  hour ago, an hour and a half ago, I cut a ribbon not

         14  quite on the waterfront but about a mile off the

         15  waterfront at the Museum of Modern QNS, MoMa Queens.

         16  And while it is not on the waterfront, I hope that

         17  as we redevelop our waterfront, particularly in my

         18  area, in Long Island City, the parrot for what

         19  really will be a revitalization, that we will

         20  encourage growth throughout the so-called

         21  outerboroughs, and I think that this is a strong

         22  first step in doing that, in finding out what

         23  properties we do have that are City-owned. And we're

         24  not voting now, so just a comment.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: With perfect
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          2  timing I see that a quorum is now present. Council

          3  Member Brewer, would you like to be recorded on your

          4  vote?

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Yes. Yes.

          6  Absolutely yes, and thank you so much.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: And before I ask

          8  Council Member Golden if he has any comments, I just

          9  want to say that I personally cannot wait to visit

         10  MoMa Queens.

         11                 I'm looking forward to perhaps even

         12  biking there from my own district, and I

         13  congratulate you really on the museum opening there.

         14  I think that is a very healthy sign for the City as

         15  a whole.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I vote aye.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Okay. Council

         18  Member Golden, we appreciate your presence.

         19                 Do you call the roll, or do we just

         20  go vote?

         21                 Okay, I will call the roll.

         22                 Okay, Council Member Addabbo, Brewer

         23  -- Council Member Gerson.

         24                 You don't need a microphone.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON: Let the record
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          2  know, my phone was silent until you called for a

          3  vote, Mr. Chair.

          4                 Let me --

          5                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Marty, hold on a

          6  second.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON: Are we rushing

          8  to beat a quorum? Is that what we're doing?

          9                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Yes, why don't we

         10  just do that.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON: Okay. I vote

         12  aye.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Thank you.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON: I'll save my

         15  comments for after the vote.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Council Member

         17  Gioia.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA: I vote yes.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: And Council

         20  Member Golden voted yes.

         21                 Thank you very much, everybody. And I

         22  vote yes as well, and may I now adjourn the meeting,

         23  Mr. Counsel? I'm sorry, before I do that, I also

         24  want to recognize and thank the efforts of the

         25  Committee staff, Russell Unger, and Katie Schmid,
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          2  and Jeff Haberman, I don't know if he counts

          3  Committee staff or not, but his efforts still were

          4  tremendous and I really appreciate them and want to

          5  thank you publicly for doing that.

          6                 Any comments?

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Mr. Chairman,

          8  I want to thank you in what you're doing out here

          9  today. You're doing an outstanding job. Keep doing

         10  it.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Well, thank you.

         12  I don't know if you got to the part at the end of

         13  the bill about political prisoners, but thank you

         14  very much, Council Member.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON: Mr. Chair,

         16  before you bang the gavel, let me just --

         17                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Yes.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON: I just also

         19  wanted to join in congratulating you for your

         20  leadership on this issue in the waterfront.

         21                 Note this is the, while I've attended

         22  many, many, many committee meetings thus far and

         23  chaired and participated, this is actually my first

         24  Committee vote.

         25                 So, therefore, this will always have
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          2  special meaning, and I'm happy that it is on

          3  something that really will advance the cause of the

          4  waterfront. Because as a former community board

          5  chair, who worked on waterfront matters for years,

          6  the lack of this available information was a serious

          7  impediment, and the assurance that will be available

          8  not only throughout this Administration, but for

          9  future Administrations, will be a very important

         10  part, addition to our planning process.

         11                 So, I thank you, and as I said

         12  earlier, I vote aye.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Well, thank you,

         14  Council Member. I'm now regretting I did not prepare

         15  some gift, momentos, key chains, but --

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Dinner would

         17  suffice.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON YASSKY: Okay, for the

         19  record, we are going to hold open the vote. Council

         20  Member McMahon I am told is on his way, and I know

         21  that he very much wants to be recorded as voting.

         22                 So, we will hold open the vote until

         23  his arrival, but the other Council Members are

         24  excused; am I right?

         25                 Thank you.
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          2                 (Subsequently Council Member McMahon

          3  voted aye.)

          4                 (Hearing concluded at 1:45 p.m.)
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